LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

CENTENNIAL CELEBRATION MAY 1927



FOUNDED 1827

SEPTEMBER

1926

Vol. 100

No. 3

GREETINGS!

STUDENTS under the ægis of the Centennial Year will assemble at Lindenwood before this moon grows old. "Caed mille failte," a thousand welcomes, are extended by the Faculty and Administration.

Happy the Senior Class that can date its graduation memories from 1927, and happy all the girls who reap the promise of the Centennial Year in those memorable days to be, May 28-31, 1927! It is a selected five hundred, chosen from many student applicants, who will march through the months which are intended to be best in standards. best in scholarship, best in song and story, of any that Lindenwood has ever known. Lindenwood welcomes each and every one of this College Militant!

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

A monthly bulletin published by Lindenwood College Entered at the St. Charles, Mo., post office as second class matter

VOL. 100

SEPTEMBER, 1926

No. 3

She Lived in Old Sibley, 63 Years Ago

MISS CLEMENTINE COLE TELLS OF LINDENWOOD IN CIVIL WAR TIMES

When Miss Clementine Cole, of Chester, Ill., visits Lindenwood for the Centennial (as everyone hopes she will), the girls of today, of yesterday, and of day before yesterday, will cluster around her eagerly, begging for Lindenwood memories, for the "Acta Sanctorum" of 1863-64. She can satisfy the demand; it was in those war days that Miss Cole attended Lindenwood.



The reminiscences of one of her schoolmates, Miss Delia Gibbs, of St. Louis, appeared in the Bulletin last year. The two ladies have an early knowledge of student life at Lindenwood. Both have made their homes since the Civil War, within the radius of the college, always in the Mississippi valley, and their narratives are of unceasing interest, an iliad of the prairie country and its wondrous development.

Miss Cole's life-story began in 1846. In all her 80 years she has called one house home. Her father finished building it, this ten-room house on the river bluff, just the month before his daughter Clementine was born. The parents were New Yorkers by birth, and when it came time for little Clementine's education, to top off the thorough instruction she had received from governesses at home, her mother would have sent her back to the east, had not the war intervened. So much Lindenwood owes to the strife among men; it gained a student whose golden memories add a great deal to the agenda of Lindenwood's past.

She was a 17-year-old girl, and she studied Bible every day, under Dr. Barbour. "Why, it was just like today," many a freshman may exclaim, and it is true, in that day as now Mrs. Sibley's wish for daily Bible instruction was faithfully carried out. Mrs. Sibley was still living at that time, but her home was then away from the school, and Maj. Sibley's illness and other duties kept her

personally so occupied that the students saw little of her. Her nieces, Medora and Betty Easton, daughters of Maj. Easton, U. S. A., were students in the college.

With Miss Coleman, Clementine studied Higher Arithmetic and Ancient History. Latin was studied with Dr. Barbour, who also taught her Natural History (Physics). Nor was Grammar beneath their notice. She studied this with Miss Barbour.

They attended church, when Sundays were fair, at the Presbyterian church in St. Charles, where Rev. Mr. Farris was pastor. On stormy days they met in the school parlor for worship.

And how often did they get to come in to St. Louis? This, of course, is a vital question. Was it once in two or three weeks, or could they come every week? Miss Cole smiles at the recollection. She was a favored child, she remembers, and she had the special privilege of coming into St. Louis twice in all the long school year. Once she came for the Christmas holidays, to spend with her friend Delia Gibbs. The other time was in the spring of '64. She came in to attend the Sanitary Fair, for the benefit of war sufferers. Permission was given because her cousin, who was there, was a soldier. Yes, and she met Nellie Grant, the little girl who afterward became Mrs. Sartoris. Little Nellie was then "the Old Woman who Lived in a Shoe," sitting on top of the big shoe, with dolls upon dolls to sell for "the cause."

"Our correspondence," says the raconteur, "was limited to home folk and two girl friends. The latter were chosen by our mothers. If we went down town, a teacher went along.

"We were awakened in the morning by the sound of a big gong beaten by the cook's helper. Once, about midnight, everybody was roused by a racket on the fourth floor. One of the girls had taken the gong to the north section of the hall (Sibley) and, with half a dozen others, was marching around, and up and down, to the bang, bang of the gong. The teacher who roomed on that floor, Miss Brown, was ill and had been removed to the second floor.

"As a punishment, the girls recited no more lessons that week, and had their meals served on the fourth floor."

Among the students of Miss Cole's time was Addie Axtell, afterwards Mrs. Oscar P. Baldwin, of St. Louis County, whose golden wedding occurred June 8, 1915, Mrs. Baldwin living for only a month after that event. They urged Miss Cole to write a poem commemorative of the golden wedding. She has often responded to requests of this kind, from various sources. Her poem, "Just Chinkin", written to aid Red Cross work of the last war, has been published. So in 1915 she sent a poem to the Baldwins' golden wedding, which is worth quoting:

"How soon the months and years slip by!

"Tis but 'last week' since you and I (With other happy school-girl friends,

Our hearts so filled with hope that lends

To them the charm of days to be) Were care-free chums in '63.

"This circlet bright to you I send, With loving thoughts of you, my friend.

God bless you, Dear, on your wedding day,

And keep you safe along Life's Way."

Sallie Gamble, of Louisville, Ky., was Clementine's room-mate in Old Sibley. There was also a Julia Gamble, whom she remembers, from Mexico, Mo. Many other girls come thronging, in her mind's vision, as she recounts the story. There were Jenny Baker, Glavina Lindsley, Mary Ferguson, Lizzie Wilson, Carrie Provines, Jennie Sherick, Carrie Apperson.

From Mexico, Mo., were quite a group of girls: Mildred Buckner, Lizzie Bolton, Lizzie Clark, Maggie and Nora Hamilton. Several Illinois girls are remembered: Nannie Turner, of Urbana; Ivanora Johnson, of Collinsville. Sue Chiles, of Washington, Mo., was "a lovely girl," among others. Mattie Johns and Alby Watson were girls whose homes were near by. Missouri Post was the name of a girl from St. Louis County. Emma Sigerson is also remembered.

Histrionic talent was not neglected, and their plays were apt to be original, then as now. One of them, in which Miss Cole starred, was arranged by Miss Waldo, a teacher, "The Decision of Paris." It was the familiar story of mythology. Each "goddess" passed in review before "Paris." Clementine was "Minerva," with the dining-room platter for a shield. Mildred Buckner, she remembers, was "Juno." The play was given in the church, down town.

Miss Cole went afterward to Greenville College, and then became a teacher,
a calling which she has always loved.
She "liked to learn things herself, and
enjoyed helping other people learn
things." At Chester, Ill., the small
school which she taught turned out more
than a dozen teachers—a remarkable
record. She taught four years in the
New Orleans University, five years at
Olney, Ill., and later became assistant
principal of the enlarged Chester school.

Always she has called the big farmhouse "home," although since last October she has lived in town, at 253 Young Ave., with her sister, Mrs. Ellen Cole Morse. The old home is still in their possession, and Miss Cole loves to go back and see the hard maples which were planted in her infancy. She has many friends who come to see her, and relatives all around. Her former pupils, grey-heads perhaps, come back to greet her. The whole town knows Miss Cole, and more than half the town has a grateful recollection of some bit of knowledge they have "never forgotten," which Miss Cole taught them.

Centennial Personnel

There is a full roster of students, and a student body of the highest calibre, ready for the opening of the college on September 15. It is believed that this large number, approaching 500, was never so adequately prepared as in the current year, and although last year showed the best attention to studies, the Centennial year will in all probability mark high tide of all Lindenwood's achievements in the work for which the college stands—culture and development.

There is to be absolutely no pre-freshman class this year. The girls will all be of full college standing.

* * * *

Miss Alice Linnemann, head of the Art Department, has been spending part of the summer in research work in the St. Louis Art Museum Library and the St. Louis Public Library.

Miss Ella Riske, who has taught for several years in the English department of Lindenwood, will do graduate work this year, looking to a Doctor's degree, at Bryn Mawr College.

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

A Monthly Bulletin Published by
Lindenwood College
Edited by the Department of Journalism
Address All Communications to
LINDENWOOD COLLEGE,
BULLETIN DEPARTMENT,
St. Charles, Mo.

SEPTEMBER, 1926

Centennial Greeting

With this issue, the bulletin comes out in a new cover, every issue of which is intended to be a personal greeting, with the strength of One Hundred Years, to all students of every year, and friends, of Lindenwood.

Symbolism of the new cover shows the classic column, made up of a multitude of linden leaves, which the artist has drawn from life. In the center is Lindenwood's coat of arms, unchanging through the century.

The date of the Centennial celebration stands out conspicuously on the cover. Let no one forget that the great Centennial climax will come in "May, 1927."

Compared With 'Main Street'

Miss Olive Deane Hormel, who graduated at Lindenwood in 1916, has had a rare word of praise from the literary editor of the Boston Transcript concerning her recent book, "Co-Ed." In the Transcript appears the following:

"In its way, this novel of the State University is as important a contribution to the literature of the Middle West as 'Main Street.'"

Miss Hormel has written to Miss Linnemann, of the faculty, that the first edition of "Co-Ed," 3,000 copies, was exhausted within six weeks, and that the second edition is going well.

In Colorado

Dr. and Mrs. Roemer braved the heat until August 1, when they took the train for their usual vacation resting-place at Cliff Hotel, Manitou Springs, Colo. They remained during most of August, but their vacation was not over-long, because of the pressure of responsibility brought by the Centennial year. Dean Gipson is already at her post, having returned from Washington, August 10, and the "year of years" may be considered well inaugurated.

When Will You Come?

The editor of the Bulletin will appreciate advance notice, whenever any "girl of yesterday" decides definitely on the time in the Centennial Year when she will visit Lindenwood. It will immediately be published (the Bulletin going to press on the 20th of each month), and others who may intend coming will thus be apprised of the time when their friends will be at the college, and can accommodate their own time accordingly. So it will be well to write at once, as soon as one knows when.

Mrs. Spamer's Death

The many students of Lindenwood who have heard drama and music talks by Mr. Richard Spamer, critic of the Globe-Democrat staff, will be grieved to hear of the death, August 18, of his wife, Eliza Fuller Spamer, following an operation for appendicitis. Mrs. Spamer has visited the college with her husband, and charmed everyone by her graciousness and enthusiasm. She was almost 73 years of age.

Dr. and Mrs. Roemer were among the guests when the Spamers celebrated their golden wedding, April 11 of this year, at a large dinner at the Chase Hotel.

Mary Easton Sibley Fund Notes

EDITED BY CLARENCE A. BLOCHER, FIELD SECRETARY

It Can Be Done

There are about three thousand graduates and former students of Lindenwood College. Granting that some of these are unable to contribute anything to the Mary Easton Sibley Scholarship Fund and that still others are not sufficiently interested to contribute, there yet should remain at least two thousand women who are willing to give.

If each of these will subscribe according to her means, it is possible to raise the entire amount with little effort or sacrifice. The following table, which we believe a conservative one, shows how this may be done:

10 subscribers at \$1,000 each—\$10,000 10 subscribers at \$500 each—\$5,000 50 subscribers at \$100 each—\$5,000 500 subscribers at \$50 each—\$25,000 \$40 each—\$20,000 \$30 each—\$15,000 \$30 each—\$15,000 \$30 each—\$15,000 \$30 each—\$15,000

2000 \$90,750

Dr. Roemer has given \$5,000 and the students at the college will have raised \$5,000 by June, 1927. These amounts added to the \$90,750 will bring the total to \$100,750.

Not Too Much To Expect

Out of three thousand former students, there are surely ten who can give \$1,000 each towards helping to educate the girls of the future, and ten more who can give \$500 each. We can think of no greater good that one can do with her money than to place it where it will be helping some ambitious girl every year. Money placed in this fund becomes a perpetual gift. One that still ives to bless

humanity long after the giver is gone. Who will be the first to give \$1,000? You may be sure that others will follow your example.

The other suggested amounts are surely not prohibitive. These pledges may be made over a period of five years, so that a subscription of \$100 means only \$20 a year, one of \$50 means \$10 a year, and so on down to one of \$25 or \$5 a year. These are sums that we believe to be within the possibilities of our means.

Why Not Now?

Since the raising of the scholarship fund is something that we can do, why should we longer delay doing it? For two years now, we have talked about it; each saying that she would contribute, but putting off until a later date the actual giving. While you are thus delaying, you are allowing the interest of outside people to wane and are thus endangering our prospects from these sources.

If two thousand former students will each contribute all that she can to this fund, the outside public will show a willingness and a readiness to help that will be surprising. We now know of some people who have said that they will contribute to a scholarship fund for Lindenwood College as soon as two thousand former students have contributed. They are waiting and wondering why you hesitate. Why not come forward now, this month, with your subscriptions before these people change their minds or other institutions claim their attention?

If you would make your subscription within the next thirty days, and we believe that they could be made then as well as next May, we would arouse the attention of the outside public and create en interest that would bring thousands of dollars to our fund. Then, why not? Let's do it now, and then devote our time and attention to other phases of the centennial celebration.

Where Lindenwood Is

The following table shows where the former students of Lindenwood College, including the students of 1925-26, are now living, in so far as the college has been able to obtain their addresses.

St. Charles and St. Louis
Counties and the City of

Counties and the City of	
St. Louis 44	8
Remainder of Missouri 61	9
Illinois44	
Kansas 28	2
Oklahoma 23	5
Arkansas18	7
Texas 9	2
California 8	8
Nebraska8	3
Iowa	3
Indiana 5	
Colorado	3
New York4	
Ohio	3
Michigan \$	2
Wisconsin 5	2
Tennessee \$	1
Louisiana	0
Mississippi	7
New Mexico	6
West Virginia	6
Alabama	
Washington	
Florida	
Kentucky	2
Arizona1	1
	11
Pennsylvania	1
Minnesota	
Utah	9

New Jersey	8
Wyoming	
Montana	6
Oregon	6
Virginia	6
Georgia	5
Idaho	5
Maryland	5
North Carolina	5
District of Columbia	4
North Dakota	4
Maine	2
Connecticut	1
Rhode Island	1
South Dakota	1
Hawaii	2
Philippine Islands	1
Canada	
Cuba	1
Mexico	
Africa	1
East India	1
Germany	1
Japan	1
	-
Total	3056
Lost	333

States not represented are: Delaware, New Hampshire, Nevada, South Carolina, and Vermont.

Noted By Others

From Beckley, W. Va., the Raleigh Register has an article headed, "Wins Scholarship," which says:

Miss Garnette Thompson, of Beckley, who has ranked all year as a decided asset to athletics at Lindenwood College, St. Charles, Me., has had her prowess rewarded by the winning of a \$100 athletic scholarship, to be applied on her next year's work. It is bestowed for "good general vork in the department of physical education."

Weddings

Mrs. Haig M. Hosepian, a bride of July 21 (formerly Miss Margaret Isabel Poole), is one of the most recent Lindenwood students to wed. She attended the college, 1923-25. She and her husband will make their home in St. Louis after October 1, where he is to complete his medical studies. Announcement of the wedding has been sent by Mr. and Mrs. A. E. Poole, of Milan, Mo., parents of the bride. Mr. Hosepian's home is in Pasadena, Calif., and he and his bride will spend September with his parents, before returning to St. Louis. He has been for three years associate professor of Public Health at the State Teachers' College at Kirksville, Mo.

Miss Jean Louise Hampton (1920-21), who became the bride, July 22, of Dr. Augustus David Cloyd, Jr., of Omaha, is enjoying a motor honeymoon with her husband at Estes Park, Colo., and they will also make a short visit in the east. She was the guest of honor at a number of pre-nuptial festivities in Omaha. Announcement cards have been sent by her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Edwin Grant Hampton, the ceremony taking place at their home, 5174 Jones street, Omaha.

Miss Evelyn Helwig, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. August J. Helwig, of Breese, Ill., who was two years at Lindenwood, from 1922 to 1924, and who received a certificate in Public School Music, was married on July 29, at St. John's Church, in Breese, to Mr. Erwin J. Mahlandt. Invitations to the wedding were sent by Mr. and Mrs. Helwig. Among those attending was Miss Naomi Barkley, a former student.

Miss Ida Elizabeth Krafft (1921-22) is wedded to a Navy Air officer, Lieut. W. Whitson Conway, U. S. Marine Corps, and their home is at the Naval Air Station, at Pensacola, Fla. Announcement cards sent by the bride's parents, Mr. and Mrs. Emil Krafft, of Memphis, Tenn., were belated in arriving. The ceremony took place at Memphis, on December 31, 1925.

Miss Ruth Elizabeth Wertz, who was a Lindenwood student for two years (1923-25), her sister also attending, was married, August 2, at the home of her parents in Evansville, Ind., to Mr. Thomas J. Morton, Jr. The bride is a daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Daniel Wertz, of Evansville, who enclose "At Home" announcements, stating that Mr. and Mrs. Morton will reside at 407-B Parrett street, in Evansville.

Mr. and Mrs. Samuel W. Gard, of Minneapolis, Kan., have announced the marriage of their daughter Clea (Lindenwood, 1921-22), to Mr. Lewis R. Perry. The ceremony took place June 27.

One of the students most recently at Lindenwood who is now a bride is Miss Oda Jane Wentworth, whose four years at the college ended in 1925. Her parents, Mr. and Mrs. O. F. Wentworth, announce her marriage, Monday, August 16, at their home in Unionville, Mo., to Mr. Albert R. Lark. Among numerous honors gained when she was at college was one of the Nellie Don prizes, indicating an ability which will be of value, as all admit, in domestic life.

(Continued on page 10)

Mrs. A. W. Garvin announces the marriage of her daughter, Evelyn Alberta (Lindenwood 1920-21), on Wednesday, August 4, to Mr. Earl Jennings Wilson, at the Garvin home in Lawrence, Kan. Mr. and Mrs. Wilson will reside, after September 1, at Cleburne, Kan.

Dr. and Mrs. C. D. Kosar, who were married June 3, at the University Women's Club in Kansas City, are now stationed at the Marine Hospital, Stapleton, Staten Island, New York City. Mrs. Kosar, as Stella Harris, of Bonner Springs, Kan., attended Lindenwood two years, graduating in 1921.

Queen of Wild Flowers

"Fresh hold of life" has been taken by herself, declares Mrs. W. B. Collom (Rose Wilson, 1888-89), "since getting in touch with Lindenwood again." She writes of finding some yellow violets in one of her Arizona canyons on Easter Day—her home is at Payson, Ariz.—and Dr. Thomber, of the University of Arizona, says that these are the first yellow violets ever found in the State. "Instantly I remembered the yellow violets near Lindenwood," she says. (How many girls of today can find them?)

Mrs. Collom is a close student of the wild flowers. She was invited to give an address, which she did, before the Woman's Club of Globe, Ariz., on "Wild Flowers of Arizona, Particularly Those of Gila County." She says that her knowledge of the wild flowers is largely practical. "Living such an isolated life as I have led for ten years," she writes, "my love of nature has sustained me in what might have been a very lonely time."

At the club meeting mentioned, she

met with a very cordial reception. The club rooms were decorated with wild flowers, Indian ollas and baskets being used to hold them, while the walls were adorned with photographs of Indian and desert scenes in New Mexico and Arizona. Spring music helped to give a setting.

* * * * *

Home Town Honors

Home town newspapers are keen to scent out college honors for the girls of the vicinity.

The Youngstown (O.) Telegram gives an account of Mary Bulmer's athletic honors at Lindenwood, with a double-line head: "Honor Student, Youngstown Girl Wins Athletic Recognition."

There is a pleasant story, culling over many other clippings, from the Nowata (Okla.) Star, about a senior for the coming year, Pauline Davis, who has done good work steadily through three years. The college will applaud the following:

Miss Pauline Davis, of this city, has part of her work mapped out for her in the Centennial year of Lindenwood College, St. Charles, Mo., which will begin in September. She has been elected Assistant Editor-in-Chief for the college annual, Linden Leaves, in the editing of which she also had a part this year. The volume of 1926 carries out a mediaeval idea in decorative features, and 1927 will still further recognize the "100 years" since Lindenwood was founded. Miss Davis, among her activities (one of which was being an officer in the Spanish Club), also found time to win a commencement award with her room-mate, Miss Bernice Edwards, of Joplin, Mo., for "the best-kept double room in Butler Hall."

Girls and Catalogues Missing

The present address of any of the following former students of Lindenwood will be greatly appreciated if sent to the Registrar, Lindenwood College:

Barrett, Mrs. Arthur J. (Jean McDearmon) Graduate 1899.

Betts, Hazel Julia. Graduate 1918.

Bourland, Mrs. (Jesse McIntyre) Graduate 1888.

Brame, Mary. Graduate 1899.

Briggs, Mamie. Graduate Literary Dept. 1886.

Brownlee, Helen Bruce. Graduate 1920.

Bryant, Beth. Graduate 1917.

Burtner, Mrs. Vance (Esther Anderson). Graduate 1900.

Church, Mrs. N. H. (Katherine M. Docking). Graduate 1893.

Daugherty, Mrs Albert (Maxine Jackson). Graduate 1922.

Aleshire, Mrs L. V. (Oma Lee Douglas). Graduate 1911.

Emory, Camille. Graduate 1901.

Fletcher, Nannie. Graduate Music Dept. 1890.

Frayser, Margaret G. Graduate 1880.

Gable, Lillian. Graduate 1905.

Geyer, Indra Ellen. Graduate 1904.

Heffron, Mrs. William C. (Mercedes Hicks) Graduate 1922.

Hood, Grace. Graduate 1883.

Hopkins, Mary Norton. Graduate 1903.

Huse, Mrs. Edwin E. (Grace Langshore Lauman) Graduate 1916.

Ivey, Daisy. Graduate 1898.

Job, Alice. Graduate 1878.

Johnston, Mrs. F. L. (Ada Reese) Graduate 1908.

Lahrman, Linda. Graduate 1882.

Lloyd, Mrs. T. R. (Mabel O'Neal) Graduate 1913.

Mackesson, Mrs. J. E. (Virginia Farrar) Graduate 1895.

McClellan, Mrs. James S. (Julia Steed) Graduate 1877.

Miles, Lillie. Graduate 1890.

Potthast, Minnie. Graduate 1889, Music Dept.

Rouner, Mrs. John (May Parsons). Graduate 1910.

Rowland, Stella Elva. Graduate 1922.

Sharp, Mrs. William A. (Lucile Wingate). Graduate 1919.

Somerville, Mrs. William (Hattie B. Pullis). Graduate 1871.

Walsh, Mrs. Thomas J. (Dorothy Vinyard). Graduate 1919.

Whyte, Geraldine. Graduate 1913.

Wood, Mrs. Muriel C. (May Dunn) Graduate 1908.

Two catalogues of other years are also missed, quite as much as the missing girls, because these catalogues contain the names of all in those two years. The catalogues desired are for 1901-2 and for 1902-3. Can anyone send them in?

California's Activities

The Southern California Club's card party and round table discussion of "Our Federal Constitution," under date of July 21, in the Amusement Room of Hotel Huntley, 1207 West Third street, Los Angeles, was well attended and again a goodly sum was contributed toward the Sibley Scholarship Fund. The following account comes from the Secretary:

The day was rather warm, but this fact did not retard interest in either the round table subject, so ably conducted by Mrs. Charles Baker (Nellie Ingram), or in bridge and 500.

Our souvenirs were exceptionally artistic and were graciously donated by Mrs. Ben Cunliff (Eve Thurman) and Miss Kincaid, who also acted as chairman of our hostesses, for the occasion.

At the close of the party, the Dramatic Club held a meeting, Miss Ogg, chairman, and the "parts" were distributed for two plays which we hope to give in the Fall.

The speaker for the annual Convocation, which occurs Monday evening, September 15, at 7:30 o'clock, will be Rev. Dr. S. Willis McKelvey, of Kansas City. Dr. McKelvey is pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church in that city.

* * * * Births

A little daughter, whose name is is Priscilla Alden, arrived July 16, at the Chicago home of her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Clyde Morton Joice. Mrs. Joice was formerly Rebekah Alden, who attended Lindenwood 1910-12.

White ribbons attach the card of Margaret Nancy Bay, whose view of this world dates from August 14, to that of her parents, Dr. and Mrs. Emmet Blackburn Bay, of Chicago. Her mother was formerly Margaret Seymour, who attended Lindenwood in 1919.

From Statesville, N. C., come cards announcing the advent of Arthur White, son of Mr. and Mrs. Harold Yount, on August 13, with a weight of seven and one-half pounds. Mrs. White will be remembered by Lindenwood students of war days. She graduated, with the A. A. degree, in 1919, and was known best for her accomplishments in music, having been connected with the choir, the Choral Club and the orchestra, for all of which she received distinction as a member of Alpha Mu Mu.

Little Shirley Leighton Thompson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Victor Leighton Thompson, had the honor of arriving in this world on the birthday of her mother, who was formerly Murel Anglin (Lindenwood, 1921-22). The date was July 17. Mr. and Mrs. Thompson's home is at Harrisburg, Ill.

Cards are received announcing the arrival of a son, Laurence Grant, Jr., on July 27, at Mercy Hospital, Chicago, to Dr. and Mrs. L. G. Mullineux. The baby's' mother is the former Helen Holmes, who was at Lindenwood 1922-24, and whose home was in Orrville, Ohio She and Dr. Mullineux now reside in Chicago.

Mr. and Mrs. O. J. Rotty (Louise McGee, Lindenwood A. A., 1919) announce the advent of a daughter, Helen Louise, on August 1, at her parents' home in St. Louis, 6019 Magnolia Ave. In the year 1921-22, Mrs. Rotty, then Miss McGee, was teacher of Home Economics at Lindenwood.